Michigan Department of Education
Professional Preparation and Development Unit Update
December 5, 2008
Specialty Preparation Programs (Thomas Bell, Bonnie Rockafellow, Steve Stegink)
· Elementary Program Standards
The Elementary Program Standards were approved by the State Board of Education (SBE) at the January 8, 2008 meeting.  A video stream is available from the technical assistance meeting held in June.  Additional documents and information are on the web additional documents will be added as they become available, including a complete timeline.  Every institution wishing to have an approved elementary certification preparation program must provide individuals to help with the review of programs.  Please nominate experts with content and pedagogical knowledge appropriate for elementary preparation.  Reviewer preparation will be conducted in September of 2009.  The tentative plan is to do a pilot program review for early adopters in February 2010.  Institutions ready for this review date will need to submit materials by December 1, 2009.  The next program review will be in February 2011.  A new Elementary Education examination composed of two tests is anticipated for fall 2013.  A tentative timeline for the Elementary Certificate Standards is available at:
http://www.michigan.gov/documents/mde/El_Cert_Review_Timeline_241465_7.pdf
The approved standards are available at:
http://www.michigan.gov/mde/0,1607,7-140-6530_5683_6368-184085--,00.html
· Professional Standards for Michigan Teachers 

The revised Entry Level Standards for Michigan Teachers (ELSMT) now named the Professional Standards for Michigan Teachers (PSMT) and the Profile of Teacher Knowledge and Skills were approved by the SBE at the May 13, 2008 meeting.  The approved standards are available at:
http://www.michigan.gov/documents/mde/PSMT_SBE._Approved._5.13.08WebA_236811_7.pdf
· Social Studies (Thomas Bell) 

Development of revised standards for the preparation of teachers of social studies (RX), economics (CA), geography (CB), history (CC), and political science (CD) has begun.  The current draft standards for the RX, CA, CB, CC, and CD were written to provide in-depth content that aligns and goes beyond the content in the Michigan Curriculum Framework inclusive of the Grade Level Content Expectations and the High School Content Expectations for social studies.  Further, the committee has purposefully integrated components of the PSMT inclusive of incorporating assistive, adaptive, and innovative technology as well as pedagogical practices into various components of the content standards.  Finally, the committee is recommending that Social Studies no longer be offered as a minor at the elementary level.  A draft timeline for the approval and implementation of the standards is currently being prepared.
Educational Technology Standards (NP) (Thomas Bell)
The Educational Technology Standards (NP) were approved by the SBE in May 2008.  A technical assistance meeting to support the preparation of review documentation and reviewers is tentatively being scheduled for late February or early March at Michigan State University.  A formal letter inviting all teacher preparation institutions will be sent soon.
Early Childhood Standards (ZA) (Bonnie Rockafellow)
Revisions to the Early Childhood Standards (ZA) were approved by the SBE at the September 9, 2008 meeting.  A technical assistance meeting to support the preparation of review documentation will be held December 12, 2009, in Lansing at the John A. Hannah Building.  Recruitment of reviewers is currently taking place.  A draft timeline for reviewer preparation and program review is available and will be distributed at the technical assistance meeting on December 12, 2008.  The revised standards are available at:
http://www.michigan.gov/documents/zastandards_15754_7.doc
Grants for Improving Teacher Quality (Donna Hamilton)
Applications for the Title IIA(3) Improving Teacher Quality Competitive Grant program have been reviewed and award notices have been sent.  A second round of applications will be accepted.  The same three categories (emphasizing professional development which incorporates differentiated instruction strategies to meet the needs of all students) will be available:
· Partnerships for professional learning opportunities in English language arts, mathematics, science and social studies; 

· Partnerships for professional learning opportunities that result in highly qualified status or endorsement for special education teachers assigned to grades 6-12, or
· Partnerships for professional development to increase the skills of middle school pre-algebra and algebra teachers, and/or high school algebra teachers to instruct students of all ability levels.
Watch for details on the MDE website.
Applications for Approval of Principal Preparation Programs (Donna Hamilton)
Applications submitted in September are being processed.  Recommendation forms are being finalized and prepared for mailing to applicant institutions.  The next application dead line will be in March 2008.
Applications for Approval of Administrator Certificate Specialty Endorsement Programs (Donna Hamilton)
Applications submitted by professional associations for approval of their Administrator Certificate Specialty Endorsement Programs have been reviewed and Recommendation forms have been sent to applicant associations.  A technical assistance session is being held December 11, 2008.
Central Office Administrator Standards (Donna Hamilton)
Draft Standards for the preparation of Central Office Administrators were posted on the MDE website for public review and comment until November 14, 2008.  Once the public comments have been incorporated into the document, the draft will be submitted to the SBE.
Michigan Test for Teacher Certification (Steve Stegink)
· German and Chinese (Mandarin) tests, based on the new World Language standards, became operational October 18, 2008.  The new standards specify proficiency levels in reading, writing, listening, and speaking.  All World Language Michigan Test for Teacher Certification (MTTC) tests are being updated or developed to assess reading, writing, and listening proficiency; teacher preparation institutions will assess speaking proficiency.
· The updated English as a Second Language (ESL) MTTC, based on the July 2004 ESL standards, became operational October 18, 2008.
· An updated Russian MTTC, an updated Latin MTTC, and a first-time-in-use Arabic (Modern Standard) MTTC will become operational during October 2009.
· Emotional Impairment and Autism Spectrum Disorder, updated special education tests, became operational October 18 2008.  All special education test fields are being updated to the May 2005 Administrative Rules for Special Education in Michigan.
· An updated Physical and Other Health Impairment MTTC will become operational during October 2009.
· Updated MTTC tests for Hearing Impairment and Visual Impairment will be developed after Administrative Rules for Special Education in these areas are approved.
· URGENT: The MDE continues to need Michigan K-12 teachers with Russian language endorsement and Russian teaching experience in Michigan schools to assist with updating the Russian MTTC.  Contact Steve Stegink with your recommended contacts.
· THANK YOU for the good response the MDE received on the request for participation in the redevelopment of the MTTC basic skills – mathematics subtest.  Please explain to colleagues you may know who could not be invited to the November 19, 2008, meeting that other opportunities remain for participation during the next 24 to 36 months.
· As the MDE seeks statewide participation in MTTC development activities, additional K-12 teachers or college/university teacher educators are encouraged to indicate their interest by completing an application to participate, which is available for printing from online resource:
http://www.mirecruit.nesinc.com/
Remind interested individuals that completing an application does not assure participation in any event.  The testing contractor will invite eligible individuals to the test development events.
· Occasionally Teacher Preparation Institutions (TPIs) contact the MDE with requests to remove MTTC test fields from official annual or 3-year summary reports received from the MDE.  Such requests usually occur because a particular subject area endorsement, represented by a test field, is no longer offered, or never was offered, at a TPI.
The process for removing test fields from official MDE reports begins with the verification roster that TPIs receive from the testing contractor before the date of scheduled MTTC test administration.  If a TPI observes that the verification roster contains test takers scheduled for tests in endorsement areas not available at a TPI, then those test takers may be designated on the verification roster as “not eligible”.  “Not eligible” test takers will be removed from a TPIs official MTTC record for that date.  MTTC test results for all test takers who are not identified by a TPI as “not eligible” will become part of the official MTTC record for a TPI.  TPIs must return verification rosters with identified “not eligible” test takers to the testing contractor within 7 days following the date of the test administration.
· TPIs are reminded that MTTC passing percentages reported in the cumulative percentage passing column are a record of the “best attempt” recorded for a test taker during the reporting interval.  The cumulative percentage passing does not represent a numerical accumulation of the number of times that a test taker has taken a particular test.  Consequently, TPIs that keep their own records based on adding up the number of times a test taker takes a test before eventually passing the test will likely observe that the MDEs official cumulative percentage passing values are higher than a TPIs own in-house record.
· The number of correctly answered questions required for passing certain MTTC tests was raised, effective with the first test administration of the 2008-2009 testing cycle (October 18, 2008).  The Superintendent of Public Instruction approved the changes based on recommendations from the Standing Technical Advisory Council (STAC) of the MTTC and from the superintendent’s Teacher Preparation Policy Study Group (TPPSG).  Contact your institution’s dean or director of teacher education for details on which tests are affected.  Direct mailings from the Office of Professional Preparation Services (OPPS) have been sent to TPIs.
· Effective with the October 18, 2008, test administration, numerical passing scores are no longer reported on the MTTC test report rosters or MTTC performance reports provided to institutions and test takers.  The word “Passed” will continue to be stated or identified on all rosters and reports.  A statement on the performance report will explain to test takers that numerical passing scores are not reported in order to preclude use for any other purpose than teacher credentialing.  Numerical scores will continue to be reported for “Did Not Pass” situations so that test takers may have an understanding of how far they are from passing.  TPIs will continue to receive numerical mean scaled score summaries for test fields in which there are five or more test takers.  The Superintendent of Public Instruction approved these changes based on the recommendations from the STAC of the MTTC.  The MDE has been assured by the testing contractor that changes will not disrupt the processes developed between the testing contractor and TPIs for receiving and storing MTTC results.
Professional Development Strategic Plan (Donna Hamilton, Bonnie Rockafellow) 

See Michigan’s Professional Development Strategic Plan at:
http://www.michigan.gov/documents/PD_Strategic_Plan_-_final_5-9-06_160726_7.doc 

Plans for pilot testing of the Individual Professional Development Plan (IPDP) have been postponed until fall 2009 to allow time for incorporating input from focus groups. Please contact Donna Hamilton if you know of schools with staff interested in using a draft template of an IPDP for helping new teachers.

Accreditation of Teacher Preparation Institutions (Thomas Bell, Bonnie Rockafellow, Catherine Smith, Steve Stegink,) 

At the November 13, 2007 meeting, the SBE approved the requirement that all teacher preparation institutions be accredited by either the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) or the Teacher Education Accreditation Council (TEAC). 

The Michigan protocols for state partnership can be seen at: 

· NCATE
http://www.ncate.org/documents/stateProtocols/MI/State%20Protocol.doc
· TEAC
http://www.michigan.gov/documents/mde/TEAC_PROTOCOL_2008_258593_7.pdf
The Professional Standards Commission for Teachers (PSCT) members are analyzing the NCATE and TEAC accreditation processes to assist in the translation of accreditation reports to state approval of institutions and specialty programs.  A definition of “Program” in the TEAC process will be shared.
Performance Score, Survey Information (Catherine, Steven, Dana)
· URLs for exiting student teachers and supervisor surveys for fall/winter 2008 were sent to institutions in October, and will close January 30, 2009 unless otherwise requested.
· Another reminder regarding the memo from Sally Vaughn sent to each institution in July, describing a required new pilot in gathering input from principals regarding preparation of new teachers.  This requirement is not specific to your current graduating class.  If you want to include principals who have worked with your teachers, you could look at the CD distributed from the OPPS in September showing where the last 3 years of your teachers are teaching (if in MI).  An institution could choose to do a focus group with 8-10 of the principals, if you can get them together in some central spot. (We have a protocol to use if you choose that--Dana can send on request).  An institution could also choose to survey a sample of principals--either about specific teachers or more generally about "new teachers". You are welcome to use your own survey, if you currently survey principals on this topic. The MDE/Michigan Association of Colleges of Teacher Education (MACTE) have draft surveys (a long version and a short version) you could adapt to your needs—however, the MDE will not manage the survey.  Dana can give you the URLs for review of these surveys the MDE/MACTE has worked on. Overall, institutions have numerous choices.  The main objective is that each institution makes an effort to get principal feedback, use feedback with faculty so they understand the concerns of principals, and report to the MDE on the institution's efforts.  The MDE will report to the SBE on this activity and some feedback mechanism could become part of the performance score formula.
Teacher Preparation Institution Invoices for Reviews (Dana Utterback) 

· On November 19, 2007 Public Act 144 of 2007 was passed by the Legislature and signed into law by Governor Granholm.  It authorizes an increase in fees for Michigan professional educator certificates, licenses, teaching permits and authorizations, and also established fees for the review of teacher preparation programs.
· A “program” is based on the endorsement standards and may include all levels of certification.  If the endorsement has different standards for the elementary and secondary certification levels, then the institution will have to pay separate review fees for each. After a program is approved, an invoice will be generated for any program changes or additional options that have been submitted.
· When a program is submitted with numerous levels of certification and several options, the “program” is not approved until all of the levels and options are approvable. This will allow the appropriate documentation and tracking of the program.
· If a program is not deemed approvable in its entirety, the institution will be notified and have one opportunity to make revisions, then resubmit it for approval. If the program fails to be approved after revisions, the institution must wait one year before resubmitting the program.
· Program reviews will not occur until the invoice is paid.
Online Courses (Thomas Bell)
The MDE will be collecting information from TPIs indicating programs that have courses available online.  This information will be displayed on the OPPS website. Please contact Thomas Bell at bellt1@mi.gov providing online courses related to teacher preparation available at your institution.
Staffing Notes 

Roberta Stanley is the new Supervisor of Client Services.  She may be contacted at: 517/373-6791, or stanleyr@michigan.gov.
  

Professional Preparation and Development Contacts: 

· Catherine Smith, Supervisor, 517/335-0874, smithc15@michigan.gov
· Dana Utterback, Departmental Technician and assistant to Catherine Smith, 517/335-4610, utterbackd@michigan.gov
· Bonnie Rockafellow, Education Consultant, 517/373-7861, rockafellowb@michigan.gov
· Donna Hamilton, Education Consultant, 517/241-4546, hamiltond3@michigan.gov
· Claudia Nicol, Secretary to Bonnie Rockafellow and Donna Hamilton, 517/335-1151, nicolc@michigan.gov
· Steve Stegink, Higher Education Consultant, 517/241-4945, steginks@michigan.gov
· Thomas Bell, Higher Education Consultant, 517/241-0172, bellt1@michigan.gov
· Elsie Wiltse, Secretary to Steve Stegink and Thomas Bell, 517/241-3960, wiltsee@michigan.gov
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